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Summary

We are issuing this report as a Report in the Public Interest under section 24 and Schedule 7 of the Local Audit and
Accountability Act 2014. The Council is required to publish this report as soon as practicable, consider it at a meeting held in
public within one month of the date of publication and provide a publicly available written response to us.

The London Borough of Croydon (the Council) has experienced deteriorating financial resilience for a number of years with
spending pressures within both children’s and adult social care and low levels of reserves which created a significant financial
challenge in 2020/21. The size of the financial gap in 2020/21 has increased due to the additional financial pressures as a
result of the covid-19 pandemic. The Council has reached the view that external support from the Ministry of Housing,
Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) is required and a formal request has been made to allow the Council to treat
some of the day to day expenditure as capital.

As the Council’s external auditor, we identified concerns relating to the financial sustainability criteria of the value for money
conclusion in 2017/18 and raised recommendations for improvements. The financial position deteriorated during 2018/19 and
we issued an adverse qualification of our value for money conclusion. Our recommendations in 2017/18 and 2018/19 were not
implemented and the financial position continued to deteriorate during 2019/20. The spending pressures identified in 2017/18
continued into 2020/21 and we wrote to the former Chief Executive in April 2020 setting out action we considered to be vital. At
the end of August 2020, the Council had failed to produce a formal action plan or to respond to our audit recommendations
effectively. A formal written response was received on 28 September 2020.

The Council has had an unsustainably low level of reserves for some time. The Council has had the lowest level of all London
Boroughs of General Fund and Earmarked General Fund Reserves as a percentage of net service revenue expenditure and
the reported level of reserves has continued to decrease in each of the previous three years. We reported the risk with low
level of reserves to the Council and external parties such as the CIPFA Financial Resilience Index and the Institute for Fiscal
Studies highlighted the risk. The Council has failed to adequately address the low level of reserves.

In the past three years, the Council has reported significant service overspends of £39.2 million within children’s and adult
social care. The Council used the flexibility granted by Government to apply capital receipts to transformation schemes in both
children’s and adult social care. Despite applying significant amounts of transformation monies (£73 million) in the past three
years the Council continues to experience overspends in both departments and planned significant growth funding in the
original 2020/21 budget. There is little evidence that the transformation monies have been used to achieve the Government’s
intended aims of this capital receipts flexibility, namely, reducing demand, delivering savings or reducing costs. The impact of
the overspends has been masked by both the accounting treatment of the Dedicated Schools Grant deficit (which we disagree
with) and the use of the flexible capital receipts. The Council has failed to deliver real savings in children’s and adults’ social
care.

The budget monitoring reports during 2019/20 showed significant overspends, which reduced following ‘corporate
adjustments’ of £17.7 million. The reports were accepted by Members without an appropriate level of challenge to continued
service overspends, continued Unaccompanied Asylum Seeker Children (UASC) overspends or the validity of adjustments
made to improve the outturn position. The Council set the 2020/21 budget in March 2020 prior to the covid-19 pandemic being
declared. There was insufficient challenge from Members on the financial risks in the budget, credibility of the planned level of
income from third parties and deliverability of the savings plan. The Council’'s governance over the budget setting and
monitoring has not been good enough.
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In response to both the growing financial gap and our letter, the Council established a Finance Review Panel in May 2020 and
retained a Financial Consultant. The Financial Consultant has reviewed budget setting, monitoring and reporting processes
and identified areas for improvement. Initial progress was swift and a budget gap for 2020/21 of £65 million was identified
together with £21 million of in-year savings to narrow the gap if the savings were achieved. The position was reported to
Cabinet in July 2020 and subject to Scrutiny and Overview Committee call-in in August 2020. Neither meeting referred the
significant fact that the budget gap exceeded the available reserves, to Full Council. In our view this was a failure of
governance and showed a lack of understanding of the urgency of the financial position. In September 2020, following the
departure of the former Chief Executive and progress stalling on identifying deliverable savings, the Section 151 Officer
drafted, but did not formally issue, a section 114 report which was discussed with the then Leader, the Deputy Leader, the
then Interim Chief Executive and Monitoring Officer who agreed to amendments to the 2020/21 General Fund Budget via
Cabinet and Full Council in September 2020.

The Council has increased the level of borrowing significantly in recent years (£545 million in three years) and used the
borrowing to invest in companies it established and to purchase investment properties. The strategy for investing in properties
was approved at Full Council using guillotine procedures meaning there was insufficient time to discuss and challenge the
strategy and the first purchase was made two months prior to approving the strategy. The Council’s approach to borrowing
and investments has exposed the Council and future generations of taxpayers to significant financial risk. There has not been
appropriate governance over the significant capital spending and the strategy to finance that spending.

The Council established a number of companies including wholly owned and part owned companies. The Council’s
governance and oversight of the companies shows insufficient rigor and control. Despite heavy investment from the Council,
the Council has not yet received any significant return.

There has been collective corporate blindness to both the seriousness of the financial position and the urgency with which
actions needed to be taken. The Council commissioned a review of its governance arrangements in March 2020 which
concluded that improvements were needed to the culture around decision making. We agree with this recommendation and
we note that we have not seen an improvement in the culture of decision making as it relates to financial sustainability. For a
number of years the Council focused on: improvements in service delivery without sufficient attention to controlling the related
overspends; investing in the Place area without addressing whether the investment delivered the intended outcomes; and
financial governance was focused on lobbying government for additional funding which was not supported by actions to
contain spending within the funding provided which was its statutory duty. Councils are statutory entities which must follow the
law. The law is very clear on the legal requirement for councils to set a balanced budget. The Council’s fragile financial
position and weak underlying arrangements have been ruthlessly exposed by the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic.

Had the Council implemented strong financial governance, responded promptly to our previous recommendations and built up
reserves and addressed the overspends in children’s and adult social care, it would have been in a stronger position to
withstand the financial pressures as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic. The Council needs to urgently address the underlying
pressures on service spends and build a more resilient financial position whilst also addressing the long-term financial
implications of the capital spending and financing strategy together with the oversight of the Council’'s group companies.

Recommendations
This report makes a number of recommendations for the Council to address, with the high priority recommendations in bold.
R1. The Executive Directors need to address the underlying causes of social care overspends:

R1a in children’s social care and take effective action to manage both the demand and the resulting cost
pressures

R1b in adults social care and take effective action to manage both the demand and the resulting cost
pressures

R2. The Council (including Cabinet and Scrutiny and Overview Committee) should challenge the adequacy of the
reserves assessment which should include a risk assessment before approving the budget.

R3. The Chief Executive should oversee a review of the outcomes achieved from the use of transformation
funding to demonstrate that the funding has been applied in accordance with the aim of the scheme.

R4. The s151 officer should set out the strategy for applying capital receipts for transformation annually as part of the
budget setting process.
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RS. The General Purposes and Audit Committee should receive reports on the actions being taken to address the DSG
deficit and challenge whether sufficient progress is being made.

R6. The Executive Director (Children’s) needs to review the services provided to UASC and to identify options to meet
their needs within the grant funding provided by the Home Office.

R7. The Executive Director (Children’s) needs to identify the capacity threshold for the numbers of UASC that it has the
capacity to deliver safe UASC services to.

RS. The Cabinet reports on the financial position need to improve the transparency of reporting of any remedial action
taken to address in year overspends.

R9. The Council (including Cabinet and Scrutiny and Overview Committee) need to show greater rigor in
challenging underlying assumptions before approving the budget including understanding the track record of
savings delivery.

R10. The General Purposes and Audit Committee must challenge officers on the progress in implementing the Financial
Consultant’s recommendations to improve the budget setting, monitoring and reporting process and actions to address the
Head of Internal Audit’s concerns on internal controls.

R11. The s151 officer needs to revisit the Growth Zone assumptions following the pandemic and make recommendations
to Cabinet and Council for the continued investment in the scheme.

R12. The s151 officer should review the financial rationale and associated risks and make recommendations to
Cabinet and Council on whether the Revolving Investment Fund should continue.

R13. The s151 officer should review the purchase of Croydon Park Hotel to identify lessons learned to strengthen future
due diligence arrangements.

R14. The Cabinet and Council needs to re-consider the Treasury Management Strategy for ongoing affordability of
the borrowing strategy, the associated risks and identify whether alternative options can reduce the financial burden.

R15. The Chief Executive should arrange detailed Treasury Management training to assist Members to better understand
and challenge the long-term financial implications of matters reported within the Treasury Management Strategy.

R16. The s151 officer should revisit the Minimum Revenue Provision policy to demonstrate that a prudent approach is
being taken.
R17. The Cabinet and Council should reconsider the financial business case for continuing to invest in Brick by Brick

before agreeing any further borrowing.

R18. The Cabinet and Council should review and reconsider the ongoing financial rationale for the Council in the
equity investment arrangement with Brick by Brick.

R19. The s151 officer and monitoring officer should monitor compliance with loan covenants with Brick by Brick and report
any breaches to Members.

R20. The Cabinet and Council should review its arrangements to govern its interest in subsidiaries, how the
subsidiaries are linked, the long-term impact of the subsidiaries on the Council’s financial position and how the
Council’s and taxpayers interest is safeguarded.
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Introduction

We are issuing this report as a Report in the Public Interest under section 24 and Schedule 7 of the Local Audit and
Accountability Act 2014. The Council is required to publish this report as soon as practicable, consider it at a meeting held in
public within one month of the date of publication and provide a publicly available written response to us.

Background

The London Borough of Croydon (the Council) has experienced deteriorating financial resilience for a number of years with
service overspends being met through one-off actions including the release of reserves. Ofsted assessed children’s services in
Croydon as inadequate in September 2017 and the Council responded with additional investment in this service area
impacting further on the in-year service overspend. The low level of reserves and unresolved spending pressures meant that
the Council has struggled to respond to the financial challenges created by the Covid-19 pandemic. As a result of the existing
financial position and the financial pressures from the pandemic, the Council has issued an amended budget in September
2020 in an attempt to avoid a section 114 report being served, and has formally engaged with MHCLG as per the CIPFA
guidance

Prior to recent events we as the Council’s external auditor have expressed concerns and raised recommendations in relation
to the Council’s financial sustainability and it is necessary to understand the sequence of events. The key points are set out
below:

2017/18 value for money conclusion reporting and recommendations

We presented our 2017/18 Audit Findings Report to the General Purposes and Audit Committee in July 2018. Within our Value
for Money Conclusion Report we identified concerns relating to the financial sustainability criteria and made recommendations
to address the continued overspends within social care, the use of flexible capital receipts to fund transformation expenditure
and the low level of reserves.

Our overall conclusion was:
Your reserves are now at a very low position and you face a number of clear risks to your continued financial health.

You have plans in place to take appropriate action to manage cost pressures, increase income sources and address
the level of your reserves. The progress and impact of your actions are vital to enable you to deliver a balanced
budget over the medium term.

On the basis that you delivered a balanced budget in 2017/18 and can reasonably expect to do so in 2018/19, we
concluded that the risk that we identified in respect of your budget position has been sufficiently mitigated and that
you have proper arrangements.

2018/19 value for money conclusion reporting and recommendations

We presented our 2018/19 Value for Money Conclusion to the General Purposes and Audit Committee in October 2019. We
identified significant cost pressures from demand led services and specific cost pressures from Unaccompanied Asylum
Seeker Children (UASC) together with the reported reserve position remaining low compared to other London Boroughs. We
also reported that the overspend on the Dedicated Schools Grant (which had been excluded) should be considered within the
reported reserves position as the forecast deficits in both 2019/20 and 2020/21 exceed the available general fund reserves in
future years.

Our overall conclusion was:

On the basis of the significance of the matters we identified with your levels of reserves and the matters relating to
Children’s Services raised by OFSTED, we are not satisfied that the Council has made proper arrangements to
secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in your use of resources. We therefore propose to give a qualified
‘adverse’ conclusion.

Adverse qualifications of the Value for Money Conclusion are not common within the Local Government sector with only 4
being issued to top tier authorities in 2017/18 (the latest data available).
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Our 2018/19 report noted that the recommendations from 2017/18 had not been implemented and we raised two further
recommendations on the need to manage the Dedicated Schools Grant within existing budgets and to manage the impact of
Unaccompanied Asylum Seeker Children (UASC) costs and look to seek a long-term solution.

2019/20 in-year financial position and 2020/21 budget setting

We continued to review the 2019/20 in-year financial position. The Quarter 2 outturn position (reported in November 2019)
forecast an outturn deficit of £10.4 million which accounted for the majority of the existing General Fund reserve at 31 March
2019. We met with the s151 Officer (Director of Finance, Investment and Risk) and the Cabinet Member for Finance and
Resources in December 2019 to discuss whether the Council had exhausted its reserve position. We received verbal
representations that action was being taken to address the in-year financial position. The Quarter 3 outturn position (reported
in January 2020) forecast an outturn deficit of £2.4 million, which was an improvement in the planned position of £8 million in
three months. We requested an analysis of the movement between the reported in-year financial position to better understand
the Council’s financial position.

Based on our concerns regarding the 2019/20 forecast outturn position, we reviewed the 2020/21 budget and identified
assumptions that we considered to be optimistic. Our meeting to discuss our concerns in March 2020 was delayed due to
officers needing to respond to the pandemic. In early April we raised our concerns in meetings first with the s151 Officer and
subsequently with the former Chief Executive, Executive Director of Resources (Monitoring Officer) and s151 Officer. It was
evident that the pandemic had changed a number of the original 2020/21 budget assumptions. Based on the discussions of a
worsening financial position and a very low reserve position we wrote to the former Chief Executive on 22 April 2020 setting
out a number of areas where we wanted a written response.

This report sets out in more detail the areas of auditor concern identified in our letter to the former Chief Executive on 22 April
2020 and subsequent events.

Previous recommendations

As the external auditor we report our findings from our audit work to Those Charged with Governance, the General Purposes
and Audit Committee. We raised matters of concern together with recommended action in 2017/18 and 2018/19 with the
following recommendations.

1. Address social care overspends in the Children, Families and Education and the Health, Wellbeing and Adult departments

In 2017/18 we recommended that the Council take action to address social care overspends. The budget for both Children’s
and Adult Social Care included growth items each year however the overspends continued in 2018/19 and 2019/20 and the
Quarter 1 report for 2020/21 shows continued pressures on these budgets.

Based on the published outturn reports the net overspends reported were

Area 2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 (Q1)
£ million £ million £ million £ million £ million
Children’s social 6.4 11 9.5 8.4 16.5
care
Adult social care 2.2 0 1.7 8.6 30.2
Other departments 1.8 -4.2 -4.2 -13.5 15.1
Non-departmental -10.45 -8.1 -6.7 -12 7.5
Exceptional 0 6.3 5.1 8.7 3.3
MHCLG funding re -23.5
COVID
Reported (0.05) 5.0 5.5 0.2 491
overspend
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The challenges of demand led services with both Children’s and Adult Social Care impacts across the Local Government
sector and the Council is not unique in facing pressures on these budgets. The Council has included growth items in the
budgets and applied transformation funding for each area and the overspends continue indicating that any action taken has
not addressed either the continuing demand or the cost of meeting that demand. Although the demand pressures differ
between Children’s and Adult Social Care services, the Council has not demonstrated that it can take effective action to either
manage the cost pressures or establish appropriate budgets within Children’s and Adult Social Care services.

R1. The Executive Directors need to address the underlying causes of social care overspends:

R1a in children’s social care and take effective action to manage both the demand and the resulting cost
pressures

R1b in adults social care and take effective action to manage both the demand and the resulting cost pressures

2. Maintain reserves at a sustainable level

The Council has the lowest level of all London Boroughs of General Fund and Earmarked General Fund Reserves (excluding
schools) as a percentage of net service revenue expenditure. The reported reserves levels have continued to decrease in
recent years in part due to the overspends.

Year General Fund Earmarked reserves Total General Fund and Change from prior year
£ million £ milion ~ Earmarked Reserves %

£ million

2015/16 10.7 475 58.2
2016/17 10.7 33.4 441 24% reduction
2017/18 10.4 18.2 28.6 35% reduction
2018/19 10.4 18.0 28.4 0.7% reduction
2018/19 restated* 10.4 8.8 19.2 32% reduction
2019/20 draft 7.5 9.1 16.6 13% reduction

*In 2018/19 we reported in our Audit Findings Report that the Council had not accounted for its Dedicated Schools Grant
deficit correctly. The DSG deficit was £9.2 million but was treated as a debtor which we disagreed with. If the appropriate
amendment had been made in 2018/19 the reported reserves position would have dropped to £19.1 million as at 31 March
2019. In the unaudited 2019/20 financial statements the Council has now made this adjustment.

Section 25 of the Local Government Act 2003 requires the Chief Financial Officer (CFO) to report on the robustness of the
budget estimates and the adequacy of the planned reserves when the council tax decision is being made by the Council. This
forms part of the statutory advice the Section 151 officer to the Council provides together with the advice throughout the year.

The reports to Council setting the Council Tax budget did include a statement from the Section 151 officer setting out the
adequacy of the planned reserves together with any concerns. The budget reports set out both the Financial Strategy target
level of reserves and the Section 151 Officer’'s assessment of adequacy.

2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21
Level of General Fund 3.8% 4% 3.9% 3.9%
balances as % of net
operating expenditure
Financial Strategy target 5% 3-5% 3-5% 3-5%

The report setting the 2018/19 budget reduced the recommended level of reserves to a range without a detailed risk
assessment. The budget was approved without evidence of challenge on whether the revised level of reserves was
appropriate or whether the history of delivering services within the budget or delivering savings as planned had impacted on
setting the appropriate reserves range.
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In our reports presented to the General Purposes and Audit Committee in 2017/18 and 2018/19 we highlighted that the
Council has the lowest level of reserves of all London Boroughs and gave an adverse qualification based on low reserves in
2018/19. External parties such as the CIPFA Financial Resilience Index and the Institute for Fiscal Studies have highlighted
the low level of reserves at the Council. The 2020/21 budget was approved at Cabinet and Full Council without reference to
the external auditor’s adverse qualification of the value for money conclusion due to the level of reserves. The Section 151
officer included a £5 million contribution to reserves in setting the 2020/21 budget despite some resistance from Members. The
Council did not display sufficient understanding of their reserve position relative to the financial challenges faced.

R2. The Council (including Cabinet and Scrutiny and Overview) should challenge the adequacy of the reserves
assessment which should include a risk assessment before approving the budget.

3. Reduce reliance on use of capital receipts for transformation expenditure

The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government issued guidance in March 2016, giving local authorities greater
freedoms with how capital receipts can be used to finance expenditure. The Direction allowed for expenditure to be treated as
capital where conditions are met. The Council must consider the Statutory Guidance issued by the Secretary of State which
requires authorities to prepare, publish and maintain a Flexible Use of Capital Receipts Strategy with the initial strategy being
effective from 1st April 2016 with future Strategies included within future Annual Budget documents.

The guidance provided a definition of expenditure which qualifies to be funded from capital receipts. This is:

Qualifying expenditure is expenditure on any project that is designed to generate ongoing revenue savings in the
delivery of public services and/or transform service delivery to reduce costs and/or transform service delivery in a way
that reduces costs or demand for services in future years for any of the public sector delivery partners. Within this
definition, it is for individual local authorities to decide whether or not a project qualifies for the flexibility.

Cabinet in July 2016 agreed the approach for flexibility in the use of capital receipts to support transformation where officers
and members believe this to be appropriate. The strategy was presented to Cabinet in December 2017 which set the intended
usage of flexible capital receipts during 2017/18.

After the strategy was presented to Cabinet in December 2017 there have been narrative references to confirm that the capital
receipts would continue to be used where appropriate to fund transformation schemes in both the 2018/19 and 2019/20
budget papers presented to Cabinet and Full Council. A detailed strategy has not been presented since December 2017.

There is limited evidence of challenge over where transformation funding was being applied or whether outcomes had been
achieved. For a scheme that has invested £73 million over three years it is inadequate that the schemes receiving
transformation funding were not subject to reporting and challenge by Members including whether the intended outcomes had
been achieved.

The intention of the transformation funding was to generate ongoing savings, reduce demand or reduce costs. After three
years of transformation funding we would expect to see a reduction in the growth required in the associated budget. The three
areas receiving the majority of transformation funding continue to receive additional growth funding in the 2020/21 budget. The
substantial budget growth for both children’s and adults’ social care together with the significant transformation funding
indicates that the transformation funding may have been used to meet service overspends rather than to transform the
services which is not an appropriate use of transformation funding and does not comply with the Secretary of State’s Direction.
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Area Transformation funding 2017/18 to 2019/20 Growth in 2020/21 budget

£m £m
Digital transformation 15 2
Children’s social care 28.9 10.1
Adult social care 211 21.2

The Council has not shown sufficient understanding of how the transformation funding has been applied or the impact the
transformation funding has had in generating ongoing savings, reducing demand or reducing costs. We will need to formally
consider whether the application of capital receipts in this manner has formally breached the regulations set by Government.

R3. The Chief Executive should oversee a review of the outcomes achieved from the flexible use of capital receipts for
transformation to demonstrate that the funding has been applied in accordance with the Statutory Guidance.

R4. The s151 officer should set out the strategy for applying capital receipts for transformation annually as part of the
budget setting process.

4. Manage Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) within existing budgets

Across London and other parts of the country there are increasing demands and pressures on the Dedicated Schools Grant
(DSG) and in particular on the High Needs Block which covers children and young people with Special Education Needs. The
Council has seen an increase in demand and costs in recent years and has provided additional funding in excess of the
government grant to meet local needs. The specific account which the Council needs to maintain of its use of DSG has
therefore fallen into deficit.

In 2018/19, the Council chose to account for the deficit amount as a debtor at the end of the financial year which we disagreed
with as the Council’'s approach was based on the view that the Government ought to refund the excess spending rather than
any evidence that this would be the case. The accounting treatment of any overspend on DSG has been subject to review with
CIPFA and the Department for Education. Our current view is that any overspends against the DSG should be carried forward
as a call against the schools’ budget in future years and should form part of the un-earmarked general fund reserve.

From 1 April 2020 the Regulations provide local authorities with flexibility in dealing with deficits from prior funding periods
when determining the individual schools budget and enables local authorities to deduct all, some or none of the historic deficit
in determining schools’ budgets. The Council’s estimated DSG deficit exceeds the available school balances and therefore
impacts on the un-earmarked general fund.

2017/18 2018/19 2019/20
DSG deficit in year 0.9 8.3 5.3
Cumulative position 0.9 9.2 14.5

The Council has submitted a recovery plan to the Department for Education over a five-year period. MHCLG has drafted
regulations to enable a statutory override for DSG deficits for three financial years from 1 April 2020. If approved the Council
will have three years to recover the DSG deficit. The actions to manage expenditure within the existing budget envelope and
recover the deficit and progress on delivery of the recovery plan should be reported to Members for challenge as the current
deficit reduces further the unearmarked general fund reserves or will do in 2023/24 if the draft regulation is passed.

RS. The General Purposes and Audit Committee should receive reports on the actions being taken to address the DSG
deficit and challenge whether sufficient progress is being made.

5. Manage the impact of Unaccompanied Asylum Seeker Children (UASC) expenditure and look to seek a long-term solution

The Home Office building located within Croydon results in the Council being a gateway authority for Unaccompanied Asylum
Seeker Children (UASC). There is a national transfer scheme for UASC however this scheme does not appear to have worked
as intended as the number of UASC children that remain the Council’s responsibility has increased in the past three years.
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The Home Office provides funding however the Council has not been able to contain expenditure on UASC within the funding
provided and therefore additional overspends have been incurred.

2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 (Q1)
£ million £ million £ million £ million
Home Office funding 15 19.2 16.9
received for UASC
UASC costs in excess of 2.9 10.6 8.7 3.3
Home Office funding —
Croydon

The funding is received on the basis of an amount per child per night. The Council is not able to control the numbers of
children it is responsible for. The Council, with other similarly impacted authorities, has lobbied for an increase in the rate per
child. The latest rate was increased in June 2020 to £143 per child per night. The focus of the Council’s effort has been on
increasing the daily rate.

The daily cost of the services provided by the Council exceeds the daily rate received. There is a need for the Council to
review how services can be delivered within the funding provided. The overspends from meeting UASC needs beyond the
funding provided by the Home Office have contributed to the reduction in reserves.

As the number of UASC continues to increase the Council needs to consider where the capacity threshold is at which the
service can no longer deliver safe care.

R6. The Executive Director (Children’s) needs to review the services provided to UASC expenditure and to identify
options to meet their needs within the grant funding provided by the Home Office.

R7. The Executive Director (Children’s) needs to identify the capacity threshold for the numbers of UASC that it has the
capacity to deliver safe UASC services to.

2019/20 outturn

The 2019/20 forecast position has been reported to the Cabinet throughout the year and this highlighted continued in-year
overspends. The reduction in the forecast outturn overspend of £8 million between quarter 2 and quarter 3 is unusual and
based on Cabinet minutes the explanation provided that this related to one-off initiatives was accepted without challenge. In an
environment of financial pressures with low reserve levels, the Council did not display sufficient understanding of the urgency
of the financial position during the financial year.

Area Quarter 1 Forecast Quarter 2 Forecast Quarter 3 Forecast Outturn
Variance Variance Variance Variance
£ million £ million £ million £ million

Children’s, families and 0.1 1.1 0.9 8.4

education

Health, Wellbeing and 5 9.1 9.9 8.5

Adults

Place 0 0 -2.5 -4.8

Gateway, Strategy and 1.2 0.2 1 0.5

Engagement

Resources 1 0 -4.5 94

Corporate items -7.3 -8.6 -10.6 -121

UASC 9.4 8.6 8.2 8.7

Total overspend 9.4 104 2.4 0.2
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The key elements of the overspend (Children and adult social care plus UASC) total £25.6 million in 2019/20. All three areas
were subject to previous auditor recommendations however insufficient action was taken to prevent the overspends
continuing.

The change in the forecast overspend between quarter 2, 3 and the outturn report indicates either there were errors in the
forecast or that action has been taken. The movement between reports was accepted at Cabinet without challenge. The
outturn report presented to the Finance Review Panel highlighted £17.7 million of one-off corporate adjustments were made to
be able to report the outturn as a £0.2 million overspend.

The one-off corporate adjustments are a matter of management judgement and as such carry a degree of risk. The presence
of one-off corporate adjustments was not easily identifiable in the report to Cabinet making it more difficult for Members to
challenge the validity of the one-off corporate adjustments.

We will be challenging the adjustments during the audit and the table below sets out the corporate adjustment with the initial
auditor commentary.

Area Amount Auditor Commentary
£ million
Covid-19 grant -0.6 One off nature
Reject carry forward requests -0.8 Routine approach to budgetary management
Release of earmarked -2.9 Routine approach to managing an overspend with auditor expectation that
reserves this should have been clearly identified in the outturn report
MRP review -0.2 Subject to auditor challenge regarding treatment of Brick by Brick
borrowing in respect of MRP
Housing benefit bad debt -7.6 Subject to auditor challenge as auditor expectation is that the bad debt
provision released provision would increase in an economic downturn
Allocation of transformation -5.6 Subject to auditor challenge on whether this meets the definition of
funding transformation funding
Total 17.7

Our work on the auditor challenge of corporate adjustments will be completed following receipt of the draft financial statements
on 16 October 2020 (these were due on 31 August 2020) and we will report our findings in the Audit Findings Report. Where
the auditor challenge is not satisfied there is a risk that the reported overspend may increase with a resulting reduction in
reserves.

R8. The Cabinet reports on the financial position need to improve the transparency of any remedial action taken to
address in year overspends

2020/21 original budget setting

The original budget was presented to Cabinet in February 2020 and our review of the budget identified that the total amount of
savings and additional income planned had doubled from the previous year to £65 million (£41 million savings with £24 million
increased income). In assessing the credibility of any savings plan we consider the previous track record together with a more
detailed review of the schemes.

The growth and savings identified each year are reported as part of the budget setting process. Thereafter the in-year financial
reporting focuses on the outturn against budget. There is no reporting of the progress against individual savings schemes or
the extent to which savings have been delivered overall. As a balanced budget is set, any overspend we have considered to
be a notional shortfall in the savings plan. Based on our notional assessment of savings delivered the Council has an annual
track record of achieving between £10 and £15 million of savings. A full year savings and additional income plan of £65 million
was therefore not credible.
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As part of approving the budget, we would expect challenge from Members on whether a significant savings plan was
deliverable. The in-year financial reports do not identify progress against the savings plans agreed as part of the budget
setting process and it is difficult to determine how Members reached the view that the savings plan within the budget being
approved was achievable. We do not consider the Council’'s governance over the setting of the original 2020/21 budget to be
good enough.

201718 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21
£ million £ million £ million £ million
Growth items 16.4 18.8 28.8 65.1
Savings and income -19.5 -17.5 -27.9 -65.1
items
Outturn for the year 5 55 0.1
Notional savings 14.5 12 10.1*
delivered (savings less
overspend)

*after £17.7 million of adjustments

The savings plan in February 2020 included additional income sources that were in our view optimistic including £3 million
dividend from Brick by Brick, a company the Council has already lent almost £200 million to and for which the Council has yet
to receive any dividend or any interest owing on loans; additional income from property investments of £4 million and
additional income from car parking and enforcement of £3.7 million. These items were included within the papers presented to
Cabinet and Full Council as part of budget setting however there is limited evidence of challenge. We believe that once again,
in financial matters, the Council was found wanting and has not protected council taxpayers funds to the standards expected
of local authorities.

R9. The Council (including Cabinet and Scrutiny and Overview Committee) needs to show greater rigor in challenging
underlying assumptions before approving the budget including understanding the track record of savings delivery.

2020/21 financial position to date

The Covid-19 pandemic changed the underlying assumptions of the 2020/21 budget with increased expenditure requirements,
reduced ability to achieve income and a need to focus operational capacity on responding to the pandemic at the expense of
delivering savings programmes. The pressures the Council face are not unique to Croydon however the scale of the pressure
is exacerbated by both the optimism shown in the original budget setting and the low level of reserves.

Our initial concerns on the 2020/21 budget setting led us to consider issuing statutory recommendations which would require
consideration at a public meeting. Following our discussions with the then Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer and S151 Officer
in April 2020 we paused the statutory process as in our view issuing statutory recommendations in April 2020 during a peak of
Covid-19 related deaths was not appropriate. There were actions we considered vital for the Council to take and we wrote to
the former Chief Executive on 22 April 2020. Whilst a formal written response was not received from the former Chief
Executive, a number of actions were taken and regular verbal updates on progress were provided to us. A formal written
response was received from the Interim Chief Executive on 28 September 2020.

The actions taken included appointing a Financial Consultant and establishing a Finance Review Panel. The Financial
Consultant was an experienced ex local government finance director and the Finance Review Panel (the Panel) membership
included the Executive Leadership Team, two Cabinet members and three external professionals: a Director of Finance from
another London Borough; a Chief Executive from another London Borough; and the Chief Executive of the local NHS Trust.
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Initial progress was swift with the first meeting of the Panel on 21 May 2020 where the infrastructure to provide governance
was established over the proposed actions to address the financial position. The size of the financial gap was identified as £65
million, which exceeds both the Council’s level of reserves and the Council’s track record of delivering in-year financial
savings.

£ million
Additional expenditure 26.3
Unachieved savings 31.7
Lost income 27.3
Total gap in 2020/21 85.3
Funding from government 19.9
Remaining budget gap for 2020/21 65.4

The Panel received reports on the broad areas for savings in May 2020 and by the June meetings had quantified savings of
£21 million from actions during 2020/21 to narrow the gap. The most significant elements were:

o £2 million on staffing from a recruitment freeze, reduction of agency staff and review of layers and spans of control
which was in the original 2020/21 budget to provide £1.7 million of savings

e £2.6 million from applying further transformation funding
e £2 million reduced revenue costs from reducing additional borrowing and avoiding further debt servicing costs

e £7.6 million from partnership working with the NHS of which £2.5 million is recurring. The original 2020/21 budget
included £6 million of savings from this partnership

e  £3 million from review of contracts

The July 2020 Cabinet paper ‘Responding to the Local Government Challenge’ set out the scale of the financial gap, high level
actions being taken and statements from the former Head of Paid Service, Section 151 Officer and the Monitoring Officer. The
Section 151 Officer highlighted that if the planned actions were not delivered then a section 114 report would be required. The
written and verbal presentations to Cabinet did not refer to the concerns raised by the external auditor or to the Panel decision
on 2 July 2020 to make an informal request to MHCLG to allow the Council to treat some of the day to day expenditure as
capital.

During July and August 2020, the actions being taken within the Council did not increase the quantified savings being reported
to the Panel: with some variation the expected savings remained between £21 and £23 million. The Scrutiny and Overview
Committee on 25 August 2020 called in the Cabinet reports ‘Responding to the Local Government Funding Challenge’ and
‘July Financial Review’ and raised a number of pertinent questions. In response to member questions the Section 151 Officer
confirmed that she could not guarantee that a section 114 report would be avoided. Members of the Scrutiny and Overview
Committee accepted the responses received and did not refer the matter to Full Council. In our view this did not demonstrate
an understanding of the urgency of the financial position.

The Panel on the 27 August 2020 highlighted that progress had stalled in July and August 2020. Renewed focus was
observed during the meeting including a change in focus for the risk ratings for savings plans from being based on whether
programme management documents were in place to being based on confidence in the delivery of the saving. There was also
clarity that senior officers were focused on solutions with ‘business as usual’ activities being delegated within appropriate
teams.

Following the former Chief Executive’s departure in late August and the latest update to the Panel showing only £11 million of
the identified £20 million savings were assessed as deliverable, the Section 151 Officer drafted her section 114 report. The
draft section 114 report was discussed with the then Leader, the Deputy Leader, the then Interim Chief Executive, the
Monitoring Officer and external auditor on 1 September 2020. In response the Cabinet arranged an amended budget meeting
on 21 September 2020 with the intention of taking amended budget proposals to Full Council in October 2020. Cabinet
identified a number of actions to close the gap in year and the Section 151 Officer agreed to reconsider her draft section 114
report dependent on the outcome of the 21 September Cabinet meeting on the emergency budget.
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The pace of the actions in September and October 2020 was significantly more focused than during July and August and early
indications suggest that the underlying cause of the continued overspend in both children’s and adults social care is now being
addressed. In our view the Council missed opportunities to take substantive action earlier to address the in-year budget gap
indicating a lack of understanding of the urgency of the financial situation.

The Head of Internal Audit indicated at the 17 March 2020 General Purposes and Audit Committee that he was proposing a
limited assurance opinion for 2019/20 indicating concerns on the operation of internal controls. The Financial Consultant’s brief
included a review of the underlying budget setting process, budget monitoring and reporting process together with proposals
for an improved medium-term financial planning process. The Financial Consultant’s report presented to the Panel concluded
that the financial governance is currently inadequate in relation to some areas of financial planning, budget setting and budget
monitoring and identified 75 recommendations for change. During the drafting period of this report the Financial Consultant’s
report and the Head of Internal Audit's Limited Assurance Opinion were reported formally to the General Purposes and Audit
Committee on 7 October 2020. The Head of Internal Audit’s report was subject to detailed questioning by Members and a
dedicated meeting scheduled for 20 October 2020 to discuss the Financial Consultant’s report in more detail. The progress in
October 2020 indicates a more robust approach is being taken to matters of concern raised to the General Purposes and Audit
Committee.

During the drafting of this report the Council has taken a number of actions including
e Agreeing an in-year savings plan of £27.9 million

e Formally seeking support from MHCLG to balance both the in-year budget and to transition to a sustainable budget
over the next three years

e In-year review of the capital programme

e A strategic review of Council owned companies

R10. The General Purposes and Audit Committee must challenge management on progress in implementing the Financial
Consultant’s recommendations to improve the budget setting, monitoring and reporting process and actions to address the
Head of Internal Audit’s concerns on internal controls.

Other auditor concerns

As part of the audit we have also identified further areas of concern which impact on the Council’s financial sustainability.

Treasu!y management

Local authorities may borrow monies for any purpose relevant to its functions or for the purpose of the prudent management of
financial affairs. The Prudential Code and Treasury Management Code set out requirements for local authorities including the
need to prepare a Treasury Management Strategy. Looking at the Council’'s Treasury Management Strategies, the amount of
borrowing has increased in recent years with further borrowing planned for future years.

2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23

actual actual actual forecast estimate estimate estimate

£ million £ million £ million £ million £ million £ million £ million

Borrowings 968 987 1,357 1,513 1,791 1,989 2,035

Increase in 19 370 156 278 198 46
borrowing

% change on 2% 37% 11% 18% 11% 2%

previous year
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The large increase in borrowings was for four purposes: Revolving Investment Fund; Growth Zone; Asset Investment Strategy;
and General Capital Programme. The Growth Zone borrowing is estimated to be £121 million by the end of 2020/21 and the
underlying assumptions and actions will need revisiting following the impact of the pandemic.

Revolving Investment Fund

The Revolving Investment Fund (RIF) aims to support the delivery of the Council’s strategic aims specifically for housing and
other developments. The RIF is the mechanism by which the Council lends money to developments and the RIF is funded by
Council borrowing. The RIF lending is shown below:

Revolving investment fund 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 to
£ million £ million £ million 2022/23
. £ million
estimate
Estimate
Total — RIF 457 119.7 218.7 223.2

The significant elements of the RIF have been invested in three schemes: Brick by Brick; Croydon Affordable Homes; and
Taberner House. All three schemes involve complex commercial transactions and individual business cases have been taken
to Cabinet however there is little evidence of challenge by Members in meetings (Full Council or Cabinet) on the deliverability
of the schemes or the impact of each scheme on the long-term financial position of the Council. Increased borrowing to the
schemes within the RIF is reported however there is no evidence of challenge on whether previous borrowing to the scheme
has delivered the intended benefits or whether the third parties’ financial position remains sound before agreeing further
borrowing. A scheme of the value of the RIF should have a risk assessment which is updated regularly to reflect changes in
market conditions. No such risk assessment has been undertaken. In our view this is another example of a lack of financial
rigour being exercised by Members. The risk management of the RIF needs to be considered before agreeing further loans.

The principle of the RIF was to lend on at commercial rates whilst borrowing at lower rates with the net returns contributing to
the Council’s financial position. The interest receivable amounts continue to increase however the outstanding debtors indicate
that Brick by Brick has not made any interest payments with £5 million owing at 31 March 2019.

Asset Investment Strategy

The Medium-Term Financial Strategy for Croydon 2018 — 2022 established an Asset Acquisition Fund of £100 million to invest
in property to generate an ongoing income stream for the Council.

‘The Council has an aspiration to secure medium to long term revenue returns from sound property investment
principally within the Borough. If chosen carefully the revenue returns should be consistent and less prone to
fluctuation due to the protection within the lease agreements. These returns will be key to future revenue income and
enable expenditure on services.

The Council will be looking at the opportunity that property investment offers to help generate a secure revenue
stream over the medium - to long-term. However, less secure assets that offer future revenue potential with higher
returns that also unlock the development of strategic sites will also be considered. These may typically be part vacant
properties in district centres that requiring some degree of refurbishment or additional development to secure their full
letting potential. Each opportunity will be assessed against a matrix. The matrix will have scoring against each of the
key elements and categorise into Excellent, Fair, Good and Marginal investments.’
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The original Asset Investment Strategy set out the criteria for assessing each proposed investment property and was approved
by Full Council in October 2018. The meeting had reached the time specified in the constitution for it to conclude before there
was discussion of the medium-term financial strategy to establish the £100 million asset acquisition fund or the Asset
Investment Strategy. The guillotine procedure was therefore used to close the meeting and the reports were approved without
further discussion. This procedure is in line with the Council’s constitution however a significant strategy such as the medium
term financial strategy and asset investment strategy should have been re-considered at a time where Members had sufficient
time to challenge whether the risk assessment and management within the strategy was sufficient and again indicates a lack
of urgency in understanding the Council’s financial position. It also indicates again the level of scrutiny and challenge by
Members in respect of significant expenditure was not good enough in terms of challenging decisions that were high risk in the
context of the Council’s financial position.

During 2018/19 two purchases were made using the Asset Investment Strategy: The Colonnades with an asset value of £46
million in November 2018 and the Croydon Park Hotel with an asset value of £30 million in August 2018. The Croydon Park
Hotel was purchased by Leader decision in August 2018 under delegated powers agreed at the July 2018 Cabinet meeting
and reported to the September 2018 Cabinet meeting. The decision was subject to Scrutiny and Overview Committee call-in
during September 2018 and the strategy covering the purchase was approved in October 2018.

Minutes of the Scrutiny Committee noted that the paper (explaining the Council’s proposed decision-making matrices) was
produced after the first bid had been lodged and with this paper it would not have been possible to judge the soundness of the
acquisition. Whilst opportunities can arise at short notice, good governance would require the strategy to be approved prior to
the first purchase.

The Covid-19 pandemic restrictions reduced the income from these investments as The Colonnades (a retail park) was closed
and in June 2020 the Croydon Park Hotel operator went into administration.

The minutes also show that the Scrutiny and Overview Committee raised queries and received assurances which were
accepted. From the Autumn 2020 perspective some of the queries raised at the Scrutiny and Overview Committee appear
pertinent and the Council should review the purchase of Croydon Park Hotel to identify lessons learned to strengthen the due
diligence undertaken for any future purchases. The investments in The Colonnades and Croydon Park Hotel were not
grounded in a sufficient understanding of the retail and leisure market and have again illustrated that the Council’s strategy to
invest its way out of financial challenge rather than pay attention to controlling expenditure on core services was inherently
flawed.

Affordability

The Treasury Management Strategy is presented at Cabinet prior to being approved at Full Council. The strategy includes
Prudential Indicators which enable officers and elected members to make decisions on the affordability of the proposed
strategy. There is little evidence of Members challenging the safe use of borrowing powers when approving the Treasury
Management Strategy reports in particular:

e The Capital Financing Requirement (CFR) continued to increase, and was breached in 2017/18, 2018/19 and the
outturn CFR presented in the 2020/21 Treasury Management strategy indicates that £10 million more borrowing was
taken out than required

e The Authorised Borrowing Limit indicator was breached by £2 million in 2018/19

e The General Fund impact of Prudential Borrowing on Band D Council tax levels shows the cumulative impact of
increased borrowing between 2017/18 and 2020/21 being an increase of £124.35 on a Band D council tax.

The key prudential indicators show an increasing level of debt that is at or just above the levels considered prudent. This is a
complex area and the lack of challenge from Members may indicate that specific training in this area is needed to enable
Members to provide an appropriate level of challenge on the affordability of the Treasury Management Strategy.
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The Council is required by statute to make a prudent provision for the repayment of its debt and to have regard to MHCLG
guidance in calculating the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) and to publish its policy annually. (Statutory guidance issued
under section 21 (1A) of the Local Government Act 2003 and the Local Authorities (Capital Finance and Accounting) (England)
Regulations 2003). The Council made changes to its 2019/20 MRP policy in respect of how much MRP is charged for
borrowing related to loans to third parties and loans to purchase investment properties. The policy indicates that loan
repayments from third parties and income from investment properties leads to no MRP being set aside. Earlier we noted that
there were significant loans to Brick by Brick which have not been repaid and to date the Council has not received any
dividends from Brick by Brick and we noted that the Croydon Park Hotel had entered administration resulting in a significant
reduction in investment income and increased costs. Taken together it is difficult to see how the Council’s approach of no MRP
for loans to third parties and for investment properties is prudent.

2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21
£ million £ million £ million £ million £ million
Interest 36.8 37.0 40.2 37 43
payments
MRP 7.4 8.0 8.9 10 11
R11. The s151 officer should revisit the Growth Zone assumptions following the pandemic and make recommendations to

Cabinet and Council for the continued investment in the scheme.

R12. The s151 officer should review the financial rationale and associated risks and make recommendations to Cabinet
and Council on whether the Revolving Investment Fund should continue.

R13. The s151 officer should review the purchase of Croydon Park Hotel to identify lessons learned to strengthen future
due diligence arrangements.

R14. The Cabinet and Council needs to re-consider the Treasury Management Strategy for the ongoing affordability of the
borrowing strategy, the associated risks and identify whether alternative options can reduce the financial burden.

R15. The Chief Executive should arrange detailed Treasury Management training to assist Members to better understand
and challenge the long-term financial implications of matters reported within the Treasury Management Strategy.

R16. The s151 officer should revisit the Minimum Revenue Provision policy to demonstrate that a prudent approach is
being taken.

Subsidiary companies

In recent years the Local Government sector has seen a number of subsidiary companies being established. The Council has
established a number of subsidiary companies with the aim of generating additional income. The governance of the
subsidiaries, whether wholly or partially owned by the Council, is vital to both understand whether the arrangement is
delivering the intended benefits and to safeguard the Council’s interests held by the subsidiary. The Council has established a
complex group structure and we found little evidence that the complexity and associated risk to the Council’s financial position
is understood by members or officers based on two specific examples.

Brick by Brick Croydon Limited

Brick by Brick Croydon Limited (Brick by Brick) was set up as a limited company with the Council being the sole shareholder to
deliver housing development aiming to address the shortage of housing and the initial business case was presented to
Cabinet in September 2014 with the governance arrangements being reported to Cabinet in June 2016. By the 2020/21
Budget, the governance arrangements had been strengthened through the Shareholder Investment Board and a Client
Monitoring Group.

As the sole shareholder of Brick by Brick the Cabinet receives the annual business plan from Brick by Brick which based on a
review of the Cabinet minutes is subject to a limited level of challenge. We would expect the Council to have clear governance
arrangements on how its interests (as sole shareholder) are safeguarded and the extent to which the original aims of the
business plan are being achieved. We would also expect a formal reporting mechanism from the Council nominated Directors
back to the Council. Examples where the Council has not shown sufficient scrutiny of its wholly owned company include:
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The initial intention was for a proportion of the houses developed to be affordable housing through Shared
Ownership. In January 2020, when potential purchasers were unable to obtain mortgages for the properties, the
Council became aware that Brick by Brick had not registered Brick by Brick as a Shared Ownership Provider. This
failure indicates a lack of understanding of the requirements and how the regulatory context developed over time.

The original business case approved by Cabinet in March 2015 included the recommendation that the key legal and
structural components of the company will not be more than 50% financed by the Council. By the 2017/18 business
plan, the funding mechanism was 75% borrowing and 25% equity. The ongoing financial rationale for the Council to
provide 25% equity should be reviewed from the perspective of the Council’s financial position.

The annual business plans continue to extend the time that Brick by Brick will be able to utilise receipts against future
funding requirements or will repay the loans. The delay in the company being self-financing and repaying loans
should be reviewed to determine whether the Council can continue to afford its investment in Brick by Brick

Business Plan year Year Brick by Brick will cover funding from Year Brick by Brick will repay loans
receipts

2018/19 2019/20 2020/21

2019/20 2021/22 2021/22

2020/21 2022/23 2024/25

The Council agrees individual loan agreements for each scheme with Brick by Brick which include loan covenants.
Based on the loan agreements, we have reviewed a number of loans where covenants have not been met. The
Council should be monitoring compliance with loan covenants and reporting breaches to Members. For example

o acovenant requiring audited accounts within 90 days of the year end. At the end of August 2020 (153 days
after the year-end) the audited accounts for Brick by Brick were not available.

o acovenant requiring loan interest to be paid at the completion of the scheme. At 31 March 2020, the Council
is yet to receive loan interest payments from Brick by Brick of £14.4 million of which £5 million was
outstanding at 31 March 2019.

o The loan agreement sets out the loan repayment date. At 31 March 2019 of the £221 million loan
agreements between the Council and Brick by Brick, £99 million had been drawn down with a further £94
million drawn down in 2019/20. Based on our review of the loan agreements, £110 million of those loans
were due for repayment by the date of this report and had not yet been received by the Council. Repayment
dates can be varied by written consent however we have been unable to obtain confirmation from the
Council that written consent was formally requested or provided to vary the loan agreement repayment date.
Brick by Brick’s annual business plan updates the expected date when all loans will be repaid and the
Cabinet approval of the annual business plan has been considered by Brick by Brick to imply consent. As
the loan agreements are legal documents it would be reasonable to expect any variation to be formalized.
The Council has confirmed that its opinion is that any variation of the loan repayment date would require
formal documentation. The Council should take action to clarify the existing loan repayment position with
Brick by Brick and agree formal processes for any future variation in loan repayment date.

The initial business case approved by the Council expected Brick by Brick would build and sell properties and pay
dividends to the Council from the profit generated. The slippage in progress in building and selling properties has
delayed Brick by Brick making a profit and no dividends were received by the Council adding further pressure to the
Council’s financial position.

Brick by Brick set up its own internal trading arm, Common Ground Architecture. The first reference to this is in Brick
by Brick’s business plan for 2018/19 presented to Cabinet in February 2018. By February 2019, the 2019/20
Business Plan refers to the trading arm taking on external clients. We have found no evidence that the Council, sole
shareholder of Brick by Brick, considered the impact on the Council’s interests or the risks inherent in establishing a
trading arm that takes on external clients or whether the trading arm is in line with the Council’'s strategic intention for
Brick by Brick.
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e At the Cabinet in July 2020, the Council made a decision to incur an additional £30 million of borrowing to purchase
properties from Brick by Brick to increase the affordable housing supply available. This is not in line with the original
business case for Brick by Brick approved by Members in March 2015. The most recent business plan presented to
Cabinet states Brick by Brick ‘will offer first refusal on all of our homes to the local authority in order to help address
local housing need’. The underlying financial case from the Council’s perspective for the purchase of these properties
did not address the circular nature of the Council taking out borrowing to lend to Brick by Brick to build the properties
and then the Council taking out additional borrowing to purchase properties from Brick by Brick. This should be
urgently reviewed.

The continuing financial business case from the Council’s perspective for Brick by Brick should be urgently reviewed before
agreeing any further borrowing.

London Borough of Croydon Holdings LLP

As part of the Revolving Investment Fund, the Council has lent money to schemes designed to support the supply of housing.
Two of the schemes that had £55.1 million of loans outstanding at 31 March 2019 were Croydon Affordable Homes LLP and
Taberner House LLP. The Council has a 10% holding in each company and the Council’s holding is held by a company,
Croydon Holdings LLP, which itself is wholly owned by the Council.

The increasing complexity of the group structures, the interaction between different subsidiaries, the longer-term financial
impact for the Council and how to safeguard the Council’s interests is not clearly understood. The subsidiaries are covered by
Companies Act legislation and there is a knowledge and experience gap which puts the Council at risk of unintended
consequences. For example, the Council does not have direct access to Croydon Affordable Homes LLP despite providing
significant loans and the Council’s representation is through London Borough of Croydon Holdings LLP. In December 2019,
London Borough of Croydon Holdings LLP was dissolved by compulsory strike off by Companies House for a failure to comply
with filing financial accounts and the assets of this company were transferred to the Crown. The Council is taking action to
recover the company and associated assets but was unable to quantify the assets and liabilities of this company (£100) until
late October 2020.

Having a company dissolved by compulsory strike off is a failure of governance and we have not identified evidence that the
dissolution of London Borough of Croydon Holdings LLP has been reported to Cabinet or the General Purposes and Audit
Committee. The Council has failed to establish adequate arrangements to govern its interests in subsidiaries and there is
therefore not an appropriate mechanism for members to challenge either the arrangements or the continued extension of
establishing additional companies.

R17. The Cabinet and Council should reconsider the financial business case for continuing to invest in Brick by Brick
before agreeing any further borrowing.

R18. The Cabinet and Council should review and reconsider the ongoing financial rationale for the Council in the equity
investment arrangement with Brick by Brick.

R19. The s151 officer and monitoring officer should monitor compliance with loan covenants with Brick by Brick and report
breaches to Members.

R20. The Cabinet and Council should review the arrangements to govern its interest in subsidiaries, how the subsidiaries
are linked, the long-term impact of the subsidiaries on the Council’s financial position and how the Council’s and taxpayers
interest is safeguarded.

During the drafting of this report the Council has engaged with the matters raised and has taken a number of actions including
e Engaged external consultants to undertake a strategic review of the Council’s group of companies and entities

e Commissioned external support to prepare accounts for all seven companies that form part of the Croydon Affordable
Housing company structure including preparing a set of financial statements to enable London Borough of Croydon
Holdings LLP’s registration to be reinstated
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Governance

The Council commissioned a Governance Review Panel to review governance arrangements and the final report was
presented to Full Council in March 2020. The Introduction to the report states:

‘it is clear that there is nothing fundamentally wrong with how Croydon takes its decisions... But there was
nevertheless considerable dissatisfaction with the present arrangements.’

‘The Panel does not believe that the answer lies in structural change to governance... but rather lies in improving the
current culture around decision making.’

It is clear that there are improvements needed in the culture of decision making as it relates to financial sustainability. The
Council’s Financial Position has deteriorated to the level where external support from MHCLG is required. Whilst the covid-19
pandemic has created significant financial pressures for local government, the depth of the issues facing Croydon existed prior
to the pandemic. The Council has shown collective corporate blindness in missing opportunities to tackle its financial position
across three key areas:

e  70% of the Council’s spend is on demand led services (children’s and adult social care) where the focus has been on
improvements in service delivery without sufficient focus on controlling the related costs

e The ‘Place’ area of Croydon became an area of high focus with significant financial resources invested to deliver the
Council’s vision but this was not supported by good governance and assessment of risk on how the resources were
invested to deliver the intended outcomes

e Financial governance during the austerity period was focused on lobbying government which of itself is for the
Council to decide, the Council should have taken actions to contain spending within the funding provided.

There have been opportunities in recent years where the Council could and should have taken action to mitigate the financial
pressures that have led to the 2020/21 in-year pressures exceeding the Council’s reserve position. Examples include:

e The Council failed to address the underlying causes of service overspends which during 2017/18, 2018/19 and
2019/20 had a combined overspend of £59.3 million. The overspends were reported in budget monitoring reports but
there is little evidence of Member challenge or holding officers to account for the underlying reasons for the
overspends or for taking action to address and mitigate the impact in future years.

e When UASC service costs were seen to exceed the funding available, the Council’s response was to lobby
government for increased funding. Whilst of itself this is appropriate action, the lobbying should have been combined
with action to contain service delivery costs within the funding available. The financial pressure created by large
numbers of UASC was clearly understood and reported however there is little evidence of challenge by Members of
the appropriateness of the costs being incurred either at the budget setting or budget monitoring stage.

e Auditor concerns on the low level of reserves were reported to officers and Members of the General Purposes and
Audit Committee in July 2018. The resulting recommendations remained outstanding at the end of August 2020
indicating a lack of urgency.

e The adverse qualification of the value for money conclusion was reported by the external Auditors to the General
Purposes and Audit Committee in October 2019. Adverse qualifications are not common in local government and
there was limited challenge of the auditor or officers at the meeting and no evidence that meaningful action was taken
to address auditor concerns or to escalate the significance of the auditor concerns to the wider members of the
Council.

e The 2019/20 Quarter 2 financial position reported to Cabinet in November 2019 showed an in-year overspend of
£10.4 million. There was no indication that Members understood the implication of using the remaining general fund
reserve on in-year pressures and this in our view contributed to the lack of urgency.

e The 2019/20 Quarter 3 financial position reported to Cabinet in January 2020 reduced the in year overspend by £8
million. This is an unusual movement and there was limited explanation in the report and no evidence of challenge to
understand the validity of the adjustments to achieve the revised position.
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e  The outturn report for 2019/20 was reported to Cabinet in July 2020 and showed movements from the position
reported previously. There was no evidence of Members challenging the movements. The outturn report presented to
the Financial Review Panel in June 2020 highlighted service overspends that indicated poor budget management and
set out corporate adjustments of £17.7 million to reach the outturn position. None of the officers or Members present
at both the Financial Review Panel and the Cabinet drew attention to the significant in-year corporate adjustments.
The challenge of the outturn figures was limited and, in our view, contributed to the lack of urgency in addressing the
financial position.

e The outturn report did include a statement from the Section 151 officer that referred to the challenges identified in the
budget together with commentary that if the proposed actions were not sufficient a section 114 report would be
required. Given the size of the financial gap, the Scrutiny and Overview Committee reviewed the report on 25 August
2020 where in response to a question the Section 151 officer confirmed she was not confident that a section 114
report could be avoided. The Committee raised pertinent questions in relation to the financial position but chose not
to refer the reports back to Full Council. The seriousness of the financial position would in our view have warranted a
Full Council discussion.

e The 2020/21 budget was presented at both Cabinet and Full Council in early 2020. The budget included a larger
savings target than previously delivered and some optimistic income assumptions. From a review of the minutes
there was limited challenge on the credibility of the budget and no evidence that members who were aware of the
adverse auditor qualification brought this knowledge to challenge the proposed reserves position indicating a lack of
understanding of the financial position.

e The Treasury Management Strategy aimed to deliver the Council’'s ambitious vision and involved a significant
increase in borrowing with increasing risk to the Council. The longer-term risk to the financial position associated with
the borrowing was not clearly set out nor was there challenge to the reported prudential indicators which show that
the Council’s approach to borrowing was at or above prudent levels.

e  The Medium Term Financial Strategy for Croydon 2018-2022 established the Asset Acquisition Fund and the Asset
Investment Strategy. The first purchase under the strategy was Croydon Park Hotel in August 2018 which was before
the strategy was approved by Full Council in October 2018 using guillotine procedures. Good governance would
require a strategy to be approved prior to the first purchase indicating a lack of transparency in the decision-making
process.

e The Treasury Management strategy included the approach for the Council to borrow to fund the Revolving
Investment Fund where significant amounts are invested through groups and subsidiaries. There was a lack of
understanding of the complexity of the arrangements, the risk associated with the arrangements, how to safeguard
the Council’s investments, whether the increased borrowing achieved the intended outcomes or the impact of
increased borrowing on the Council’s future revenue position. The continued approval of the expansion of the
Revolving Investment Fund showed a collective corporate blindness to the risks the Council is exposed to.

e London Borough of Croydon Holdings LLP was dissolved by compulsory strike off due to a failure to file accounts.
The facts or progress in remedying the situation have not been reported to Members or subject to scrutiny.

The missed opportunities represent deficiencies in financial planning, financial management, risk assessment, communication
between officers and Members and challenge from Members before approving the strategies and plans that have led the
Council needing in-year external financial support. Action must be taken to restore the Council to a sound financial position
supported by effective governance.
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